Center for American Progress

The 1994 Crime Bill Continues to Undercut Justice Reform —Here's How to Stop It

By Ed Chung, Betsy Pearl, and Lea Hunter March 26, 2019

The legacy of the Violent Crime Control Act and Law Enforcement Act of 1994, better known as the crime bill, has re-emerged in the national debate around criminal justice reform and public safety.¹ Many consider the crime bill to be one of the cornerstone statutes that accelerated mass incarceration.*² But the law's negative effects did not end there. States and localities were incentivized through a massive infusion of federal funding to build more jails and prisons and to pass so-called truth-in-sentencing laws and other punitive measures that simultaneously increased the number and length of prison sentences while reducing the possibility of early release for those incarcerated.³

It has been well-documented that these policies were failures.⁴ Their cost to society came not only from the staggering amount of taxpayer dollars that were invested in enforcement, but also from the disproportionate incarceration of a generation of African American men in the name of public safety. Moreover, tough-on-crime measures—specifically longer incarceration sentences—have had at best a marginal effect on improving public safety.⁵

Elected leaders today are attempting to unwind some of the most harmful effects of the crime bill through criminal justice reform measures. As part of that reform effort, a number of cities have pursued public health models and community-based strategies alongside innovative policing approaches. However, the effectiveness of those efforts has been and will continue to be muted because the machinery that the crime bill created and preserved has never stopped churning. The same funding streams that overwhelmingly support enforcement activities over proven preventative and restorative solutions continue to this day—albeit with tweaks around the edges. States still look to build new jails and prison facilities,⁶ even as crime rates remain near historic lows.⁷ At the same time, Congress continues to advocate for new criminal statutes and higher criminal penalties, even as it proposes to lower some mandatory minimum sentences.⁸

Before considering what additional reforms are needed to fix a severely broken criminal justice system, U.S. elected leaders must first stop supporting the very mechanisms that caused the failure in the first place. Borrowing from the field of medicine, lawmakers must embrace the notion of "first, do no harm"—or more accurately, "do no more harm."⁹ This issue brief spotlights four problematic tough-on-crime policies exacerbated by the crime bill that remain in place and continue to undermine reform efforts. Only when these destructive policies are reversed can the rebuilding of the criminal justice system truly take root to prevent harm in the future.

Moving from punishment to preventive care

Shifting away from the infrastructure created by the crime bill is not easy, especially because much of the American public equates public safety with policing, prosecutors, and prisons and jails. Polling shows that despite significant drops in the crime rate, the majority of the general public believes that crime has gotten worse.¹⁰ When the public feels tense about their safety, the solution they seek is often more police officers, more convictions, and longer sentences. When tensions diminish or crime rates decrease, mayors or governors proudly stand at a podium with law enforcement to boast of the achievement.

Not surprisingly, the footprint of policing has expanded dramatically in recent years. The default solution is to call on law enforcement to respond to any issue that has the potential to affect a community's safety—whether it is substance misuse and addiction, mental health issues, truancy, or homelessness. In almost every situation, law enforcement's main tool is the power to arrest and incarcerate, thereby unnecessarily enlarging the criminal justice system simply because other solutions or responses are unavailable. Requiring the law enforcement apparatus to solve societal issues that it is neither trained nor equipped to handle overburdens the justice system and prevents it from properly executing its limited core responsibilities.

"We're asking cops to do too much in this country ... Every societal failure, we put it off on the cops to solve. Not enough mental health funding, let the cops handle it ... Schools fail, let's give it to the cops ... That's too much to ask. Policing was never meant to solve all those problems."

- Former Police Chief David Brown, Dallas Police Department¹¹

The transition to a paradigm where public safety does not depend exclusively or primarily on the police and the criminal justice system may be difficult. But a lesson can be taken from the transformation of the practice of medicine, which in recent years has come to emphasize holistic and preventive care. Instead of relying on surgical or other invasive interventions to treat illnesses and diseases, medicine now invests heavily in preventing illnesses by encouraging healthy lifestyles and addressing health issues early with noninvasive treatments.¹² As former Sen. Tom Harkin (D-IA) noted when Congress was considering the Affordable Care Act, a "truly transformational element" of the health care law was to "jump-start America's transition from our current sick care system into a genuine health care system, one that is focused on keeping us healthy and out of the hospital in the first place."¹³

That same type of transformation must happen with America's approach to public safety. The criminal justice system can be likened to hospitalization or a surgical intervention, which is never removed as an option but is reserved for the most serious situations. Unnecessary arrests and incarcerations, like surgeries, run the risk of serious complications.¹⁴ Even when invasive interventions are necessary, care must always be taken during the procedure to minimize trauma and promote a quick recovery. But the overall goal and the bulk of resources should be devoted to keeping people out of the operating room or, in this case, out of the criminal justice system in the first place.

.....

First, do no more harm

Unfortunately, the United States' investments in public safety continue to overwhelmingly prioritize arrests and incarceration over measures that prevent crime from occurring. As elected leaders reflect on the 1994 crime bill, it is not enough to state that the country is learning lessons from the bill's failings. Instead, elected leaders must take concrete action to halt the very mechanisms that the legislation created—and that continue to undercut meaningful criminal justice reform. Even the 1994 crime bill included a section devoted to crime prevention activities.¹⁵ But in the end, many of these programs were either repealed or never received any funding in the first place.¹⁶ Going forward, leaders must make the following commitments to stopping the ongoing harm inflicted by the 1994 crime bill.

No blank checks

Any serious effort to halt the ongoing damage wrought by the crime bill must target the money—the law's primary vehicle for influencing state and local policy. Every year, the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) distributes millions of dollars to states and localities through funding grants started under the crime bill—the vast majority of which is funneled directly to law enforcement agencies with few strings attached.¹⁷ The single largest source of federal public safety funding today is the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program, which has its roots in a massive mid-1990s block grant for local law enforcement agencies.¹⁸ Cities and states can use JAG to support a wide array of public safety functions—from violence prevention to indigent defense to mental health treatment.¹⁹ The reality, however, is that most JAG funds go directly to law enforcement. Nationally, according to the latest detailed data from 2016, 58 percent of JAG funds were used to support law enforcement and corrections functions, while only 6 percent went to crime prevention.²⁰ And more than one-quarter of all JAG funds were used to operate drug taskforces,²¹ which have multiplied exponentially nationwide since the infusion of federal funds.²² These national averages hide an even starker contrast at the state level. A Center for American Progress analysis shows that in 14 states, more than \$9 out of every \$10 in JAG funds went to police departments and prosecutors' offices.²³ Four states—Maine, Montana, West Virginia, and Wyoming—devoted a full 100 percent of JAG funds to law enforcement.²⁴ In 22 states, crime prevention efforts went completely unfunded.²⁵



JAG and other public safety dollars from the federal government cannot continue to be structured in a way that results in the vast majority of the funds going to support law enforcement. The federal government must intentionally invest in a new vision for stronger, healthier communities and no longer simply distribute money to states with the hope that they spend it appropriately. This can be accomplished in part by requiring states to devote substantial percentages of JAG funds to areas besides law enforcement in order to ensure a comprehensive approach to public safety. Additionally, Congress could change the eligibility formula for receiving JAG funds so that it is based not only on population and annual crime rate data, but also on other indicators of community well-being such as measures of poverty, unemployment, and educational attainment rates. Congress could also substantially increase the amounts that it appropriates to JAG—but only if that escalation is set aside for purpose areas that are perpetually underfunded by public safety dollars such as crime prevention and mental health and substance abuse treatment. Through a radical realignment of DOJ's investments, law-makers can reinvest billions of dollars into communities and effectively reshape the way that jurisdictions think about and carry out public safety efforts.

No easy path to new penalties

Enacting laws that authorize the incarceration of individuals is one of the most powerful and impactful responsibilities of legislators and elected leaders. Yet, Congress has not been shy—or particularly deliberative—about wielding this authority. The federal criminal code contains offenses and criminal penalties that are too numerous for experts to count. Recent estimates combining research from several sources show that approximately 5,000 federal statutes carry a criminal penalty—a 50 percent increase in the number of federal crimes since the 1980s.²⁶ Already in the 116th Congress, which is less than three months old, lawmakers have introduced nearly 200 pieces of legislation that add or amend federal criminal statutes, and only a handful of them—for example, the Justice Safety Valve Act—are intended to reduce criminal penalties.²⁷

For federal lawmakers, there are virtually no barriers to passing a new criminal statute or increasing a criminal penalty. Congress is under no requirement to know whether a new statute is necessary; if the increased penalties would deter or prevent future crimes; or what population would be affected most by the new statute. Even traditional procedures for any legislation such as conducting hearings and voting a bill out of a committee have been bypassed when deemed necessary. The Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986, for instance, was another landmark tough-on-crime statute that infamously established the 100-to-1 powder versus crack cocaine sentencing disparity.²⁸ That bill was introduced and signed into law within a span of just two months. According to the U.S. Sentencing Commission:

The sentencing provisions of the Act were initiated in August 1986, following the July 4th congressional recess during which public concern and media coverage of cocaine peaked as a result of the June 1986 death of NCAA basketball star Len Bias. Apparently because of the heightened concern, Congress dispensed with much of the deliberative legislative process, including committee hearings.²⁹

Elected leaders should not add to the already cluttered criminal code. At the very least, they must substantially raise the bar that must be met to consider new crimes and criminal penalties. Current and future presidents should issue veto threats, making it clear that they will not sign any bill that increases criminal penalties or creates a new crime unless there is clear evidence that such a measure is not only necessary, but also that no other noncriminal justice solution could achieve the same result. Congress can pass a rule that requires a supermajority to pass any legislation that increases a criminal penalty or adds a new offense to the federal criminal code.

Additionally, Congress should be required to produce data on who a new criminal statute or penalty would affect to ensure that it does not disproportionately criminalize people of color or other vulnerable communities. The lifelong consequences of incarceration and criminal records on people and their families are too harmful for lawmakers not to carefully consider whether a criminal statute is necessary.

No new jails and prisons

The 1994 crime bill accelerated the U.S. prison boom by authorizing more than \$12 billion to subsidize the construction of state correctional facilities, giving priority to states that enacted so-called truth-in-sentencing laws.³⁰ These laws, which require individuals to serve at least 85 percent of their sentence behind bars, have been shown to expand prison populations by increasing individuals' length of stay.³¹ By 1998, truth-in-sentencing laws were in effect in 27 states, up from eight states before the crime bill's passage. A majority of state officials cited the federal incentives as a driving force for adopting the truth-in-sentencing policy change.³² In the decade following the crime bill's enactment, the number of correctional facilities nationwide jumped by 20 percent.³³ The incarcerated population grew by 40 percent during the same period.³⁴

While DOJ's original truth-in-sentencing incentive program has lapsed, the federal government continues to subsidize the growth of correctional facilities. Most notably, the U.S. Department of Agriculture has spent \$360 million to build jails in rural communities, using funds from a grant and loan program that was originally intended for rural economic development and infrastructure improvements.³⁵ The Trump administration has approved approximately \$106 million of this amount.³⁶ These facilities are especially unnecessary today, considering the United States' current low crime rates, yet jurisdictions see an opportunity to create jobs through the criminal justice system. More insidious, the construction of new prisons and jails dangerously compels governments to make use of them, thereby creating a self-fulfilling prophecy of criminalization. This vicious cycle must stop—starting with policymakers ending funding, resources, and incentives to build new jails and prisons.

No privatization

Elected officials have increasingly allowed private corporations to dictate the criminal justice system, undermining attempts at reform. Privatization is most visible in the corrections industry, where private prisons have expanded at an alarming rate. From 2000 to 2016, the number of people held in private prisons jumped by 47 percent—five times faster than the overall growth in incarceration.³⁷ America's two largest private prison companies—GEO Group Inc. and CoreCivic, formerly Corrections Corporation of America—amass more than \$3 billion in revenue per year, roughly half of which comes from the federal government.³⁸ The vast majority of the remaining revenue comes from lucrative contracts with state governments,³⁹ which often include a guarantee that states will incarcerate enough people to fill the prison.⁴⁰ Under a number of these agreements, states must pay a fee if the prison population dips below the quota, which is usually set at 90 percent of the prison's total capacity, creating clear incentives for states to lock more people up for longer periods of time.⁴¹

Private prisons, however, are just a sliver of the for-profit criminal justice industry. Private industry has permeated virtually every sector of criminal justice operations. Every year, bail bondsmen collect \$1.4 billion in nonrefundable fees from defendants and their families; private vendors earn \$1.6 billion selling goods in prison commissaries; and telephone companies collect \$1.3 billion in exorbitant fees for calls from prisoners to loved ones and lawyers.⁴² Furthermore, private industry is undermining efforts to reduce reliance on incarceration by monetizing the use of community supervision. A private electronic monitoring company in California, for example, collects more than \$750 in monthly fees from every individual on supervision who wears a monitoring device.⁴³ This model not only expands the scope of mass supervision, but it is also designed to keep people trapped in a cycle of justice involvement. Anyone who is unable to afford the steep costs of electronic monitoring can expect to end up in jail, regardless of the nature of their alleged offense.

As long as the criminal justice system is motivated by profit, it will continue to expand its reach and inflict undue harm on individuals and communities. Elected officials must immediately end the use of profit-motivated vendors that have been allowed to dictate justice policy for too long. By severing the link between criminalization and profit, lawmakers can accelerate efforts to drastically reduce overall incarceration and supervision rates.

Conclusion

The 1994 crime bill systematized so-called tough-on-crime policies in the United States. Efforts to reform the criminal justice system, therefore, will always be labeled a first step until lawmakers embrace the concept of "first, do no more harm" and dismantle the instruments that actualize these policies. They must commit to investing in comprehensive public safety solutions; dramatically reducing reliance on incarceration; preventing unnecessary criminalization; and breaking the link between profit and the criminal justice system.

Ed Chung is the vice president for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center for American Progress. Betsy Pearl is a senior policy analyst for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center. Lea Hunter is a research assistant for Criminal Justice Reform at the Center.

*Correction, May 29, 2019: This issue brief has been updated to reflect that the crime bill is best known for a variety of reasons—not solely for how it addressed drug crimes.

Endnotes

- Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act, H.R. 3355, 103th Cong., 2nd sess. (September 13, 1994), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/103rd-congress/housebill/3355/text.
- 2 James Cullen, "Sentencing Laws and How They Contribute to Mass Incarceration," The Brennan Center for Justice, October 5, 2018, available at: https://www.brennancenter. org/blog/sentencing-laws-and-how-they-contribute-massincarceration-0.
- 3 Susan Turner and others, "National Evaluation of the Violent Offender Incarceration/Truth-in-Sentencing Incentive Grant Program" (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2001), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/ grants/191201.pdf.
- 4 Carrie Johnson, "20 Years Later, Parts of Major Crime Bill Viewed As Terrible Mistake," NPR Morning Edition, September 12, 2014, available at https://www.npr. org/2014/09/12/347736999/20-years-later-major-crimebill-viewed-as-terrible-mistake.
- 5 John L. Worrall and Tomislav V. Kovandzic, "COPS Grants and Crime Revisited," Criminology 45 (1) (2007): 159–190. National Research Council, The Growth of Incarceration in the United State: Exploring Causes and Consequences (Washington: The National Academies Press, 2014).
- 6 For example, see Jacob Kang-Brown and Ram Subramanian, "Out of Sight: The Growth of Jails in Rural America" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2017), available at https://www.vera.org/publications/out-ofsight-growth-of-jails-rural-america; Utah Department of Corrections, "State Officials Break Ground on new Utah State Correctional Facility," Press release, August 16, 2017, available at https://corrections.utah.gov/index.php/home/ alerts-2/1160-state-officials-break-ground-on-new-utahstate-correctional-facility; Betsy Z. Russell, "Idaho looks at building new state prison, spending \$500 million, Idaho Press-Tribune, June 12, 2018, available at http:// www.spokesman.com/stories/2018/jun/12/idaho-looks-at-building-new-state-prison-spending-/; Kim Chandler, "Alabama Gov. Ivey unveils proposal to build new prisons," The Associated Press, February 12, 2019, available at https:// www.apnews.com/3c8fdd0614b04c1d8ded891a902a9f 2a; Nick Viviani and Juan Cisneros, "Top Kansas lawmakers approve building new prison," The Associated Press, January 24, 2018, available at https://www.wibw.com/content/ news/-Top-Kansas-lawmakers-approve-building-newprison-470961953.html
- 7 Nathan James, "Recent Violent Crime Trends in the United States" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R45236.pdf.
- 8 German Lopez, "The First Step Act, Explained," Vox, February 5, 2019, available at https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2018/12/18/18140973/state-of-the-union-trump-first-step-act-criminal-justice-reform.
- 9 Geoffrey Hughes, "First do no harm; then try to prevent it," Emergency Medical Journal 24 (5) (2007): 314.
- 10 John Gramlich, "Voters' perceptions of crime continue to conflict with reality," Pew Research Center, available at http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/11/16/votersperceptions-of-crime-continue-to-conflict-with-reality/.
- 11 Brady Dennis, Mark Berman, and Elahe Izadi, "Dallas police chief says 'we're asking cops to do too much in this country," The Washington Post, July 11, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/ wp/2016/07/11/grief-and-anger-continue-after-dallasattacks-and-police-shootings-as-debate-rages-overpolicing/?utm_term=.2357e1c9da1e.
- 12 Regina M. Benjamin, "The National Prevention Strategy: Shifting The Nation's Health-Care System," *Public Health Reports* 126 (6) (2011): 774–776, available https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3185312/.
- 13 Rollcall Staff, "Harkin: Congress Is On the Cusp of History," Roll Call, December 10, 2009, available at https://www. rollcall.com/news/-41415-1.html.

- 14 Peter Eisler and Barbara Hansen, "Doctors perform thousands of unnecessary surgeries," USA Today, June 19, 2013, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/nation/2013/06/18/unnecessary-surgery-usa-todayinvestigation/2435009/.
- 15 Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act.
- 16 For example, Title III of the crime bill established the Local Partnership Program (LPP), a crime prevention program that would have been administered by U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to support education, substance use treatment, and jobs programs. According to HUD documentation, the LPP was never funded. See Office of Legislation and Regulations, "Housing and Urban Development Authorities" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2001), available at https://www.huduser.gov/portal/Publications/ pdf/HUD-11646.pdf. Other Title III programs include the Model Intensive Grant Programs, a never-funded grant that was intended to support comprehensive communitybased crime prevention plans; the Family and Community Endeavor Schools Grant program, which was repealed in 1998; and the Assistance for Delinguent and At-Risk Youth Program, repealed in 2005 as part of an effort to eliminate programs that had gone unfunded for long periods of time. See Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act; Paul F. Kendall and Anne E. Gardner, "Legislation: A New Design for Justice Integration," *McGeorge Law Review* 30 (1) (1998), available at https://scholarlycommons.pacific.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1139&context=mlr; Omnibus Consolidated and Emergency Supplemental Appropriations Act, Public Law 105-277, 105 Cong., (October 21, 1998); Department of Justice Appropriations Authorization Act, Fiscal Years 2006 Through 2009, H. Rept. 109–233, 109 Cong., 1 sess., (September 22, 2005), available at https:// www.govinfo.gov/app/details/CRPT-109hrpt233/CRPT-109hrpt233.
- 17 The 1994 crime bill established the Community Oriented Policing Service (COPS) Hiring program, which continues to allocate more than \$100 million per year to law enforce-ment agencies. In 1995, the U.S. House of Representatives passed the Local Law Enforcement Block Grant Act, an amendment to the 1994 crime bill. While the amendment was not enacted, the 1996 Omnibus Consolidated Rescissions and Appropriations Act instructed DOJ to make funds available under the Local Law Enforce ment Block Grant, which was eventually merged with a discretionary grant to become the Edward Byrne Memorial Criminal Justice Grant. See Congressional Research Service, "Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS): In Brief" (2016), available at https://www.everycrsreport. com/files/20160202_RL33308_c7ba19f9d7d5c3820d-b99d5b8271bb9cc0011d55.pdf; Bureau of Justice Assistance, "Edward Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Fact Sheet" (2018), available at https://www.bja. gov/publications/2018-JAG-Fact-Sheet.pdf; Lynn Bauer, "Local Law Enforcement Block Grant Program, 1996–2004" (Washington: Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2004), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/llebgp04.pdf.
- 18 Bureau of Justice Assistance, "Edward Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program Fact Sheet."
- 19 In 2016, Congress instituted a requirement for states to develop comprehensive statewide plans for the use of Byrne JAG funds, which must be designed in consultation with local governments and representatives of all segments of the criminal justice system. See Justice for All Reauthorization Act of 2016, Public Law 114–324, 114th Cong., 2nd sess. (December 16, 2016), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/2577.
- 20 National Criminal Justice Association, "Byrne JAG Spending Data," available at https://www.ncja.org/ncja/byrne-jaginvestments-and-impact/expenditures-by-project-type (last accessed March 2019).

21 Ibid.

22 Radley Balko, Rise of the Warrior Cop: the Militarization of America's Police Forces (New York: PublicAffairs, 2013). 23 Analysis based on state-by-state data on Byrne JAG spending in 2016, compiled by the National Criminal Justice Association as part of a biennial survey of State Administering Agencies on how the state spent JAG funding. See National Criminal Justice Association, "Looking at the Data: How States Invest Byrne JAG," available at https:// www.ncja.org/ncja/byrne-jag-investments-and-impact/ jag-spending-and-impact (last accessed March 2019).

24 Ibid.

25 Ibid.

- 26 Task Force on the Federalization of Criminal Law, "The Federalization of Criminal Law" (Washington: American Bar Association, 1998), available at https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publications/criminaljustice/ Federalization_of_Criminal_Law.authcheckdam.pdf; John S. Baker, "Measuring the Explosive Growth of Federal Crime Legislation" (Washington: The Federalist Society, 2004), available at https://fedsoc.org/commentary/ publications/measuring-the-explosive-growth-of-federal-crime-legislation; John Baker, "Revisiting the Explosive Growth of Federal Crimes" (Washington: The Heritage Foundation, 2008), available at https://www.heritage.org/ report/revisiting-the-explosive-growth-federal-crimes Alison M. Smith and Richard M. Thompson II, "Criminal Offenses Enacted from 2008–2013." Congressional Research Service, June 23, 2014, available at https://www.hsdl. org/?view&did=757175.
- 27 Congress.gov, "Search: 'Title 18," available at https://www. congress.gov/search?searchResultViewType=expanded&p ageSize=250&q=%7B%22congress%22%3A%5B%22116% 22%5D%2C%22source%22%3A%22legislation%22%2C% 22search%22%3A%22%5C%22TITLE+18%5C%22%22%7D (last accessed March 2019); Justice Safety Valve Act of 2019, H.R. 1097, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 7, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1097?s=1&r=6.
- 28 Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986, H.R. 5484, 99th Cong., 2nd sess. (September 8, 1986), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/99th-congress/house-bill/5484.
- 29 U.S. Sentencing Commission, "Chapter 5: Cocaine and Federal Sentencing Policy" in *Report to the Congress: Cocaine and Federal Sentencing Policy* (1995) p. 117, available at https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/news/ congressional-testimony-and-reports/drug-topics/199502rtc-cocaine-sentencing-policy/CHAP5-8.pdf.
- 30 \$10.4 billion was authorized for prison construction under the Violent Offender Incarceration and Truth-in-Sentencing Incentive Grant Program. An additional \$1.8 billion was authorized under the State Criminal Alien Assistance Program, which offset costs associated with immigration detention facilities. See Susan Turner and others, "National Evaluation of the Violent Offender Incarceration/Truth-in-Sentencing Incentive Grant Program" (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2001), available at https://www.ncjrs. gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/191201.pdf; Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994.
- 31 National Research Council, The Growth of Incarceration in the United States (Washington: The National Academies Press, 2014), available at https://www.nap.edu/ read/18613/.

- 32 Government Accountability Office, "Truth in Sentencing: Availability of Federal Grants Influenced Laws in Some States" (1998) available at https://www.govinfo.gov/ content/pkg/GAOREPORTS-GGD-98-42/pdf/GAOREPORTS-GGD-98-42.pdf.
- 33 In 1995, there were 1,500 federal and state correctional facilities. In 2005, there were 1,821 federal and state correctional facilities. See James J. Stephan, "Census of State and Federal Correctional Facilities, 1995" (Washington: Bureau of Justice Statistics, 1997), available at https://www. bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/Csfcf95.pdf; James J. Stephan, "Census of State and Federal Correctional Facilities, 2005" (Washington: Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2008), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/csfcf05.pdf.
- 34 In 1995, there were 1,023,572 individuals incarcerated in state and federal facilities. In 2005, there were 1,430,208 individuals incarcerated in state and federal facilities. See Stephan, "Census of State and Federal Correctional Facilities, 1995"; Stephan, "Census of State and Federal Correctional Facilities, 2005."
- 35 Jack Norton and Jacob Kang-Brown, "Farm Aid for the Big House" (New York: Vera Institute of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.vera.org/in-our-backyards-stories/farmaid-for-the-big-house.

36 Ibid.

- 37 The Sentencing Project, "Capitalizing on Mass Incarceration: U.S. Growth in Private Prisons" (2018) available at https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Capitalizing-on-Mass-Incarceration.pdf?eT ype=EmailBlastContent&eld=35b802b2-5444-4a66-9f7ca141a75bcaf2.
- 38 Maya Gold, "CREW Analysis: Will Closing Private Federal Prisons Mean More Money In State Politics?", Citizens for Responsibility and Ethics in Washington, September 19, 2016, available at https://www.citizensforethics.org/crewanalysis-will-closing-private-federal-prisons-mean-moneystate-politics/.

39 Ibid.

40 In the Public Interest, "Criminal: How Lockup Quotas and 'Low-Crime Taxes' Guarantee Profits for Private Prison Corporations" (2013), available at http://www.njjn.org/ uploads/digital-library/Criminal-Lockup-Quota,-In-the-Public-Interest,-9.13.pdf.

41 Ibid.

- 42 Peter Wagner and Bernadette Rabuy, "Following the Money of Mass Incarceration," Prison Policy Initiative, January 25, 2017, available at https://www.prisonpolicy.org/ reports/money.html.
- 43 Chrysse Haynes, "Lawsuit Confronts Extortion of Prisoners by Electronic Monitoring Firm," Equal Justice Under Law, August 6, 2018, available at https://equaljusticeunderlaw. org/thejusticereport/2018/8/6/lawsuit-confronts-extortion-of-prisoners-by-electronic-monitoring-firm.